
Prosecutor General of the Russian Federation 

Yuriy Yakovlevich Chaika 

Prosecutor General’s Office 

ul. B. Dmitrovka, dom 15a

Moscow GSP- 3, 125993, Russia 

Dear Prosecutor General
I am writing to you seeking your assistance on a very urgent matter.  As you may know, the fate and whereabouts of IT specialist Victor Filinkov and civil society activist Yuliy Boyarshinov remain unknown.  They were last seen on 28 July, in a detention centre in Yaroslavl, Russia but are now believed to be in transit to an undisclosed location. There are grave concerns for their safety.

The two men have been held by Federal Security Service (FSB) operatives in St. Petersburg since January 2018 for their alleged participation in the “terrorist” organization Network (under Article 205.4, part 2 of the Russian Criminal Code). Both men allege they were subject to ill-treatment and Viktor Filinkov to torture by FSB operatives who wanted them to “confess” to their own participation, and incriminate others, in the “terrorist” organization Network. Victor Filinkov “confessed” but later withdrew his statement as he alleges it was made under duress. 
Yuliy Boyarshinov says he was pressured to incriminate himself and/or others but refused. Members of the Public Monitoring Commission for Oversight of Places of Detention (ONK) examined Victor Filinkov on 26 January 2018 and confirmed that his body displayed visible signs of torture, including by an electric shocker. Victor Filinkov also told the ONK that one of the FSB operatives who tortured him warned that if he withdrew his “confession” he would be tortured again by “professionals’’ when in transfer.

On 20 July, it was reported that Victor Filinkov and Yuliy Boyarshinov had been transferred to an undisclosed location, believed to be the city of Penza – about 1,400 km from St Petersburg – where the investigation into the “Network case” is ongoing.  As is common practice in the Russian penal system, neither Victor Filinkov and Yuliy Boyarshinov’s families nor their lawyers were informed about their transfer. On 25 July, it was reported that they were being held in a pre-trial detention centre in Yaroslavl. Their lawyer visited the Yaroslavl detention centre on 28 July and confirmed their location. According to the lawyer while both men were well and did not report of any new incidents of torture or other ill-treatment, they complained about poor conditions in transit, including overcrowding, and in detention in Yaroslavl. 
Since 28 July, all subsequent efforts to locate Victor Filinkov and Yuliy Boyarshinov have failed; it is unclear whether they remain in Yaroslavl detention centre or are again in transit. A lack of information from the authorities on Victor Filinkov and Yuliy Boyarshinov’s fate and whereabouts creates serious concerns that the two men are at grave risk of torture and other ill-treatment, particularly while in transit. Non-disclosure of their whereabouts can lead to a situation that amounts to enforced disappearance.

I urge you to take the following immediate steps to address this dangerous and inhumane situation:
· Immediately disclose Victor Filinkov and Yuliy Boyarshinov’s fate and whereabouts;
· Ensure that they are held in official places of detention and their families and lawyers have access to them and are fully informed of their location at all times;
· Ensure that they are protected from torture and other ill-treatment both in transit and in detention and that a prompt, independent, effective and impartial investigation is conducted into their allegations of torture and ill-treatment.
Please use your authority to protect the human rights of these individuals and all the people of the Russian Federation.   Thank you for your immediate response to this urgent request.

Sincerely,

cc:

Ambassador Anatoly Antonov, 

Embassy of the Russian Federation

2650 Wisconsin Ave. NW, 

Washington, DC 20007
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